KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 18th May 2017 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	Cllr Flo Watts

	
	Cllr Hayley Swain
	

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Carl Firminger
	Cllr Sally Richardson

	IN ATTENDANCE
	SHDC Cllr Beth Huntley
	DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert

	
	Parish Clerk Sue Green 
	


	001.17
	Election of Chairman: Cllr Eve White opened the meeting with immediately stepping down as Chairman by handing the chair to Cllr Merv Freeman. Cllr Freeman proposed Cllr White to be Chair to KPC,  seconded by Cllr Lewis. There being no further nominations Cllr Eve White was unanimously re-elected as chairman and completed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Chairman.   Cllr Freeman handed the chair back to Cllr White.
	

	002.17
	Election of Vice-Chairman: Cllr Lewis proposed Cllr Freeman seconded by Cllr Swain.  There being no further nominations Cllr Freeman was unanimously elected as Vice-Chairman.
	

	003.17
	Apologies for Absence: Cllrs Firminger and Richardson
	

	004.17
	Responsibilities of Councillors as follows: 
Treasurer                                                 Cllr Eve White                       Reading Room                            Cllrs Swain or Freeman

Neighbourhood Development Planning   Cllrs Watts & Richardson      Planning                                      Cllr Carl

Recreation Ground Sub Committee:       Cllrs Lewis, White & Watts    Allotments                                    Cllr Lewis 
Street Furniture:                                       Cllr Merv Freeman                Tree Wardens submitted Report Cllr Eve White
Footpaths Wardens submitted Report      Cllr Eve White                      Kingston Church submitted report Cllr Eve White
	

	005.17
	General Powers of Competence: Reported that KPC do not have the eligibility criteria to use the General Powers of Competence.  A council must have a qualified CiLCA Clerk (Society of Local Councils Clerk) aswell as two thirds of the Councillors having stood for Election.  

Section 137 it was highlighted that if a Council has GPC powers then Section 137 is ceased to be used.  If the council does not use GPC they continue to use Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 which enables local councils to spend a

limited amount of money for purposes for which they have no other specific statutory expenditure.  All noted
	

	006.17
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change. 
Declarations of Interests:  Cllr White (Footpaths, Allotments), Cllr Richardson (Allotments,)
	

	007.17
	Open Forum:  No Report 
	

	008.17
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting:  Minutes of Meeting Thurs 20th April with one amendment Item 1129.17 Clerks Wages should read £297.39 not £265.80. Minutes of Meeting Thursday April 20th approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	009 17
	Devon County Councillor's Report: - Cllr White welcomed Cllr Rufus Gilbert.  Following the local elections on May 4th Charterlands is now included in the Salcombe District with the result of Cllr Gilbert being the newly elected DCC Councillor.  Cllr Gilbert thanked KPC for his welcome following with his report:
Highways Office Adam Keyes the DCC Neighbourhood Highways Officer has replaced Nick Colton. Cllr Gilbert requested that all KPC outstanding tasks and queries to be forwarded to him.  Cllr Gilbert will then follow through these tasks with Adam Keyes and return with updated reports. 
Snow Warden DCC encourage, with support to Parish Councils, to attend to light road maintenance and the Snow Wardens role.  Cllr Freeman highlighted that a Snow Warden was in existence in the Parish of Kingston but since DCC would not cover insurance the role was discontinued.  Cllr Gilbert indicated that the insurance specification could have changed; he will look into this and report back.

Committees Cllr Gilbert attends different committees amongst them being Pensions, Personnel, Highways, Parliament, Devon Brunel, IFCA (Inshore Fisheries & Conservation Authorities). 
IFCA The law is changing for the cleansing of sea waters and waterways.  There is now a time restriction on items being left or found on open waters as all items such as Crab and Lobster Pots must be identifiable with name and contact numbers.  Cllr Freeman stated that Cornwall have a very successful scheme where the council provide “Dumpy Bags” to Fishermen who collect flotsam and jetsam on their fishing trips  The Council will then take the Dumpy Bags away.  Cllr Gilbert will look into this and report back.    Cllr White thanked Cllr Gilbert for his report
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
	

	010.17
	SHDC Report: SHDC Cllr Huntley reported

Grant – Clerk reported that the SHDC Locality Grant application is now completed to go towards the replacement Net in the Junior Playground area.  Cllr Huntley requested this application to be forwarded to her.
SHDC Waste The new project of charging for disposing of garden and food waste has not been supported. It is now on hold.
	

	011.17
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated): None to report
	

	012.17
012.17.1

012.17.2

012.17.3

012.17.4
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:-  

1.KNPTG Report: Cllr Watts report
Grant The grant application towards the costing for the Neighbourhood Development Plan is near completion.

Independent Planning Consultant KNPTG will be working with Lee Bray for the NP (who has 30 years of experience in planning, including many years at SHDC).

SHDC KNPTG has received very positive support from the SHDC officer Lee Bray for the NP. 
Community Housing Fund seminar at Follaton House will be held.  Judy Alloway and Rae Musk of the KNPTG will attend and report back.  SHDC has a project leader for this initiative.

Questionnaire Last Thursday KNPTG met to action final draft of the Village Questionnaire and this should now be ready for the Autumn.  All noted
2. KPC Cllr Watts reported 
Joint Local Plan After receiving an alert from Cllr Huntly, Cllr Watts raised a responsive comment to the question of the Soundness and Legality of JLP, the deadline for the response was by midnight of 26th April 2017. After KPC’s agreement by e-mail the following was sent to strategic.planning@swdevon.gov.uk 
KPC Response to Joint Local Plan KPC and the Kingston community are very proud of our small, unspoilt village within the South Hams Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.  KPC support the Plymouth & South West Devon Joint Local Plan 2014-2034, as it clearly follows the National Planning Policy Framework guidance contained in paragraphs 115 & 116, while meeting housing, employment and infrastructure needs. The parish council further supports the strategic objective and sustainability appraisal for the Sustainable Villages – Strategic Objective SO9, Maintaining the viability of the many sustainable villages in the rural area, and Policy TTV30 – Empowering local residents to create strong and sustainable communities ( through the preparation of neighbourhood plans). KPC also agrees that Kingston is able to accommodate around 10 new dwellings over the life of the Joint Local Plan. Any proposed future development would therefore need to take this into account, along with KPC’s support for the principle of affordable housing, and our existing local lettings plan, consulting fully with the Kingston community, as it does not have the infrastructure to support a major development.

VPLtd following KPC and KNPTG concerns to the VPL web site that the statements on the revised VPL website are incorrect, and may be misleading to parishioners.  It is confirmed that the VPL web site has now been updated. All noted. 
3. VPLtd No further updates
4. Richard Sanderson:  No Report
	

	013.17
013.17.1

013.17.2
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account    Reconciled                     £8162.65                  Set Aside Current A/C at 18th May 2017
Unreconciled B Mears & D Neil                   -   £ 419.99                  Allotment                                                       £411.00
Business Account                                         £3524.33                  Marquee                                                        £270.00
Payments to be authorised                                                            Neighbour Hood Watch                                £104.00
Clerks Wages May 2017                                £  214.76                   SHDC 16/17 Sust Grant Balance Art Grp     £ 30.00                   
Clerk Heating & Broadband May 2017           £   15.00                   SHDC 16/17 Grant Defibrillator balance       £130.00
Clerk Stationery Rec Del Audit Report            £    2.08                    Total                                                             £945.00
Came & Co Annual Parish Insurance             £ 649.61
Total                                                               £ 881.45
Also to be noted payment to be authorised

A Marshal 2016/17 Internal Audit                £  174.59

Payments Received
None
Budget:  Reported for the 2018/19 Budget for Play Equipment at the Recreation Ground to be taken into account. All agreed
Asset Register:  Cllr Freeman confirmed following the Internal 2016/17 Audit Report the updated Asset Register is now on the Parish Web Site.  All noted
	

	014.17
	Insurance: Clerk reported future Parish insurance will be looked into to ensure value for money as in 2018 the 3 Year Long Term Agreement with Came & Co runs out on 31st May 2018. All Noted
	

	015.17.
	Audit: -  Clerk reported-

Internal Audit inspection on 4th May 2017 was actioned by Alison Marshall.  Observation and recommendation by AM now received. Recommendations to be actioned.  Alison Marshall’s report has been forwarded to KPC.  All noted.
External Audit Grant Thornton has confirmed that the KPC Annual Return Form 2016/17 has been received.  A response from Grant Thornton will not be received until after the last date of the statutory inspection period of 14th July, the earliest an external auditor report and certificate can be issued will be 17th July 2017.  All noted.
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                            Date ……………………
	

	016.17
	Standing Orders:  Report that this is still under review.  This will be put forward to the next meeting.  All noted
	

	017.17
	Annual Parish Assembly:  KPC Cllrs reported receiving the minutes and still to be inspected. This is put forward to next meeting.  All noted
	

	018.17
	Clerks Report:  Nothing to report.
	

	019.17
	Defibrillator:  Clerk reported Fridge Magnets need to be distributed.  Cllr Firminger to be asked to finalise the distribution of the Magnets.  Clerk to action.  All noted.
	

	020.17
	Grants:  See above item 010.17. All Noted.
	

	021.17
	Village Telephone Box:-  Reported added suggestion from Parishioner when the Village Telephone Box is finally adopted to use the facility for public Post Card advertising space. Any funds raised to go towards the Kingston Reading Room.
All noted 
	

	022.17
	Emergency Plan: - Cllr Freeman reported no further current updates.  KPC are waiting on the Air Ambulance ground report.
	

	023.17
	PSMA: - Cllr Freeman reported having looking further into this facility and needs further inspection.  To be reported back on.   All noted  
	

	024.17
	Highways: Reported 
Wonwell lane repairs have not been actioned, this is being monitored. All noted 
DCC Highways new contact. See above item 009.17.  All noted
	

	025.17
	Marquee: Clerk reported booking from St James the Less for Saturday 27th May Fete for small marquee and Large Marquee for Church Chernobyl Children on Saturday 24th June, agreed no deposit.  1 private booking for Sat 24th Sep 2017. All noted

Spare Parts Cllr Freeman reported new spare parts will need to be purchased. This will be funded by the monies raised from the hiring out of the Marquee.  All noted.
	

	026.17
	Reports:  Planning Report Cllr Freeman reported
Application No 1277/17/HHO Tewkesbury. Side extension.  Following discussion all agreed Support
Application No 1186/17/FFUL Trebles Cottage, new dwelling west of Trebles Cottage.  Following further discussion KPC all agreed to Objection to the Planning with the following reasons. “This proposal does not fulfil any village housing need (please see Housing Needs Survey under Neighbourhood Plan documents on the Kingston Neighbourhood Plan Web Site kingstonplan.org), nor does it accord with the Kingston emerging Neighbourhood Plan. The property is larger than that on the outline permission.  Properties of a similar size have been on the open market in the village for some time and have not sold.” Agreed by all
Application No 1522/17/FUL Thatch Cottage, Lower Torr. Equestrian building. Following further discussion all agreed Support
Application No 935 Tree Preservation Order Vicarage Park. Confirmed as served.  All noted
Recreation Ground Sub Committee: - Cllr Lewis reported

Broken Climbing Net order placed with Playdale, expected date of delivery week beginning 22nd May 2017. All noted
Swing Quote a quote has been received from Playdale for a twin swing for ages 3yrs to 14yrs to the cost of £3,382.00 plus refundable VAT this cost includes ground matting and installation. Cllr Watts put forward for this information to be placed in the Newsletter to ask for village fund raising support for such a project. Outside funding to be applied for, all agreed.  After further discussion Cllr Freeman proposed that KPC meet half the funding, seconded by Cllr Watts.  KPC funding to be placed in Set Aside.  All agreed.
Allotments: Clerk reported
Electric Fencing   The electric fencing has now been moved to requested distance from outer perimeter fencing.  All noted.  
KPC Inspection Clerk has e-mailed Allotment Tenants of the bi-annual visit which will be actioned in June.  

Reading Room: -.

RR Deeds have been placed in the secure fire proof Parish Safe.
Street Furniture:  Nothing to report.
Footpaths:  Nothing to report
Tree Wardens: Nothing to report
Church Report:
Bluebell Walk - the bluebells performed brilliantly but the weather did not! However over £500 was made, to be split between the Church and Modbury Caring.
The Church Fete will be held on the afternoon of Saturday May 27th. 
New Rector The interviews for the new Rector have been delayed until early July to give some more time for further applications. Cover arrangements during the interregnum are all working well.  Cllr White passed thanks for the Church report.
	

	027.17
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday June 15th  2017 from 7.30 pm. 
	

	028.17
	Closure of Meeting:-    9.30 pm 
	

	
	Signed   ………………………………  Chair Kingston Parish Council                          Date ……………………
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


